

LUND UNIVERSITY

Capacity Development for Healthcare Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. Assessing the effectiveness of an advanced international training programme in sexual and reproductive health and rights in Africa and Asia.

Tumwine, Gilbert

2022

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Tumwine, G. (2022). Capacity Development for Healthcare Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. Assessing the effectiveness of an advanced international training programme in sexual and reproductive health and rights in Africa and Asia. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

Creative Commons License: Other

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

· Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain

• You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Capacity Development for Healthcare Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries

Capacity Development for Healthcare Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries

Assessing the effectiveness of an advanced international training programme in sexual and reproductive health and rights in Africa and Asia.

Author Gilbert Tumwine



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the Faculty of Medicine at Lund University to be publicly defended on 20th June 2022 at 13.00 at Clinical Research Centre, Malmö

Faculty opponent Helena Lindgren Associate professor Department of women's and children's health, Karolinska Institutet.

	-			
Organization LUND UNIVERSITY		Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTATION		
Faculty of Medicine, Department of Clin	ical Date of issue	Date of issue		
Sciences, Malmö, Division of Social	20th June 2022			
Medicine and Global Health.				
Author(s) Gilbert Tumwine	Sponsoring organization			
Title and subtitle: Capacity Development	nt for Healthcare Systems in Low-and Mid	dle-Income Countries. Assessing the		
effectiveness of an dvanced international	trainig programme in sexual and reproduc	tive health and rights in Africa and Asia.		
Background: The 2030 agenda for sustainable development calls upon all nations to make critical investments in their health				
systems to deliver universal access to Ser	kual and Reproductive Health and Rights (SRHR). However, how to achieve this		
	d middle-income countries. Capacity devel			
	Although capacity development has been			
	s has limited evidence. This thesis aimed a			
	in sexual and reproductive health and right			
	capacity development for health systems in be significant determinants for changing h			
and practices.	be significant determinants for enanging in	cameare practitioners SKIIK attitudes		
-	theare practitioners (HCPs) enrolled in the	ITP from 13 countries in Africa and Asia		
Methods: The study population was healthcare practitioners (HCPs) enrolled in the ITP from 13 countries in Africa and Asia. In study I, in-depth interviews with 28 HCPs were conducted and analysed using gualitative content analysis. Studies II and				
III were based on quantitative data from a sample of 115 healthcare practitioners and analysis was done using multivariate				
linear regression. Study IV utilised data from an instrument designed for evaluating the ITP change projects. Data analysis				
was done using logistic regression and 99	change projects were included in the final	analysis.		
	hat local context, personal values, and soci			
	es. In study II, high level of self-rated SRH			
		RHR practices before the ITP intervention.		
Study III indicates that the ITP intervention was effective in improving the participants' SRHR knowledge, attitudes,				
knowledge seeking behaviour and SRHR practices. Improvement in active knowledge seeking behaviour was a significant				
predictor of changing SRHR practices. Study IV, indicates that improved team capacity resulted in significant improvement in organisational effectiveness and support from partner organisations increased awareness of and demand for SRHR services.				
Conclusion: The findings suggest that the ITP approach for improving the capacity of healthcare practitioners (as change agents) was associated with improved organisational effectiveness. Other factors that positively contributed to organizational				
effectiveness were support from partner organizations and involvement of the media. Support from partner organization was also critical in increasing access to, and demand for, SRHR services. The use of new SRHR approaches seemed to negatively				
influence the effectiveness of organizations. Additionally, the findings suggest that although healthcare practitioners				
understand the importance of rights in SRH, they did not conform to the principle that rights apply to all components of				
SRHR and all persons in all settings. Howver, contrary to the evaluation hypothesis, religion and culture did not have a				
significant influence on changing SRHR practices. Instead, it was the improvements in participants' knowledge seeking				
behavior that significantly predicted positive changes in SRHR practices at the end of the intervention. These findings				
highlight the potential of training interventions in contributing to the capacity development of healthcare systems in low-and				
middle-income countries.				
Key words: Capacity Development, Capacity Building, SRHR, Low-and Middle-Income Coutries, ITP.				
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)				
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language		
ISSN and key title 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-8021-260-1		
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price		
	Security classification			

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Г

Date 2022-06-20

Capacity Development for Healthcare Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries

Assessing the effectiveness of an advanced international training programme in sexual and reproductive health and rights in Africa and Asia.

Gilbert Tumwine



Cover photo by: Jack Palmieri

Copyright 1-85 Gilbert Tumwine Paper 1 © 2020, the Authors (Tumwine et al) Paper 2 © 2020, the Authors (Tumwine et al) Paper 3 © 2022, the Authors (Manuscript) Paper 4 © 2022 the Authors (Manuscript)

Social Medicine and Global Health Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö Faculty of Medicine

ISBN 978-91-8021-260-1 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2022



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se

Dedication, my cradle

Table of Contents

List of studies	. 12
Abstract	. 13
List of abbreviations	. 15
Preface	. 16
Introduction	. 19
Capacity development: definition	. 20
Capacity development: a historical context	. 21
Capacity development: theory of change	. 22
The international training programme (ITP) approach	. 24
Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights (SRHR): historical context	
SRHR and poverty	. 26
Social norms, values and SRHR	. 27
Evaluation of healthcare interventions: principles and concepts	. 29
Conceptual framework	. 31
Theoretical framework	. 34
Rationale	. 35
Aim	. 37
Specific objectives	. 38
Materials and methods	. 39
Study I: Study population and data collection	. 42
Study I: Data analysis	. 44
Studies II and III: Study population and data collection	.46
Study II: Data analysis	. 47
Study III: Data analysis	.47
Study IV: Study population and data collection.	. 48
Study IV: Data analysis	. 51

Ethical considerations	
Main Results	
Study I	
Study II	
Study III	
Study IV	
Discussion	
Summary of main findings	
Methodological considerations	63
Implications for future research	65
Conclusions	67
Acknowledgements	68
References	69

List of studies

- Tumwine G, Palmieri J, Larsson M, Gummesson C, Okong P, Östergren P-O, Agardh A. 'One-size doesn't fit all': Understanding healthcare practitioners' perceptions, attitudes and behaviours towards sexual and reproductive health and rights in low resource settings:An exploratoryqualitative study. PloS one. 2020;15(6): e0234658-e. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0234658. PubMed PMID: 32584840.
- Tumwine G, Agardh A, Gummesson C, Okong P, Östergren P-O. Predictors of healthcare practitioners' normative attitudes and practices towards sexual and reproductive health and rights: a cross-sectional study of participants from low-income countries enrolled in a capacity-building program. Global Health Action. 2020; 13:1829827. doi: 10.1080/16549716.2020.1829827.
- 3. **Tumwine G,** Östergren P-O, Gummesson C, Agardh A. Assessing the effectiveness of an international training programme on healthcare practitioners' attitudes and practices in low-income countries (*Manuscript*).
- 4. **Tumwine G,** Östergren P-O, Agardh A, Okong P and Asamoah BO. Evaluation of capacity development interventions implemented in 13 countries in Africa and Asia (*Manuscript submitted*).

Abstract

Background: The 2030 agenda for sustainable development calls upon all nations to make critical investments in their health systems to deliver universal access to Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights (SRHR). However, how to achieve this effectively is a challenge in many low-and middle-income countries. Capacity development is listed among the strategies for achieving sustainable development goals. Although capacity development has been a major component of international development for decades, its effectiveness has limited evidence. This thesis aimed at evaluating the effectiveness of an International Training Programme (ITP) in sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR) and to understand the role of different actors and contextual factors in capacity development for health systems in low-and middle-income countries. Religion and culture were hypothesised to be significant determinants for changing healthcare practitioners' SRHR attitudes and practices.

Methods: The study population was healthcare practitioners (HCPs) enrolled in the ITP from 13 countries in Africa and Asia. In study I, in-depth interviews with 28 HCPs were conducted and analysed using qualitative content analysis. Studies II and III were based on quantitative data from a sample of 115 healthcare practitioners and analysis was done using multivariate linear regression. Study IV utilised data from an instrument designed for evaluating the ITP change projects. Data analysis was done using logistic regression and 99 change projects were included in the final analysis.

Results: Findings from study I indicate that local context, personal values, and social norms influence healthcare practitioners' SRHR attitudes and practices. In study II, high level of self-rated SRHR knowledge, normative SRHR attitudes and active knowledge seeking behaviour were significant predictors of normative SRHR practices before the ITP intervention. Study III indicates that the ITP intervention was effective in improving the participants' SRHR knowledge, attitudes, knowledge seeking behaviour was a significant predictor of changing SRHR practices. Study IV, indicate that improved team capacity resulted in significant improvement in organisational effectiveness and support from partner organisations increased awareness of and demand for SRHR services.

Conclusion: The findings suggest that the ITP approach for improving the capacity of healthcare practitioners (as change agents) was associated with improved organisational effectiveness. Other factors that positively contributed to organizational effectiveness were support from partner organizations and involvement of the media. Support from partner organization was also critical in

increasing access to, and demand for, SRHR services. The use of new SRHR approaches seemed to negatively influence the effectiveness of organizations.

Additionally, the findings suggest that although healthcare practitioners understand the importance of rights in SRH, they did not conform to the principle that rights apply to all components of SRHR and all persons in all settings. However, contrary to the evaluation hypothesis, religion and culture did not have a significant influence on changing SRHR practices. Instead, it was the improvements in participants' knowledge seeking behavior that significantly predicted positive changes in SRHR practices at the end of the intervention.

These findings highlight the potential of training interventions in contributing to the capacity development of healthcare systems in low-and middle-income countries.

List of abbreviations

AIDS: Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
CD: Capacity Development
FAO: Food and Agriculture Organisation
HCPs: Health Care Practitioners
ITP: International Training Programme
LMICs: Low-and Middle-income Countries
LUMUST: Lund and MUST collaboration
MUST: Mbarara University of Science and Technology
Sida: Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency
SRH: Sexual and Reproductive Health
SRHR: Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights
UN: United Nations
UNDP: United Nations Development Programme
WHO: World Health Organisation

Preface

During my formative days at Mbarara University of Science and Technology (MUST) in Uganda, I undertook different student leadership positions including the position of the vice-president of the students' guild for the year 2004-2005. Religion was a big part of our lives and matters of sexuality were taboo. Issues like access to condoms for the students' community would attract condemnation from our religious friends. Despite this, sexual relationships happened and as expected, unplanned pregnancies and unsafe abortions were not uncommon. Incidents of unhealthy sexual relationships between students or between students and lecturers were often talked about, before the "me-too movement". This was of great concern to us as student leaders.

An opportunity to address part of the problem occurred in 2003 when I met with Anette Agardh during a collaborative project between Lund University and MUST (LUMUST project). Through this project, we established a student-led peer education project (MUST Peer Project) focusing on students' sexuality and life planning skills. In the subsequent years, I always wondered if the changes we initiated as MUST Peer Project created the impact we desired from the start. Between 2009 and 2010, as a master's student in public health (MPH) at Lund University, I was involved in two capacity development projects: the National Training Programme (NTP) for adolescent/youth sexual and reproductive health and rights in India and the International Training Programme (ITP). I was captivated by the idea of 'change projects' as a capacity development strategy in the field of sexual and reproductive health and rights. When the concepts of monitoring and evaluation were discussed during the MPH class, my mind naturally gravitated to these projects. My exposure to the MUST Peer Project and ITP in SRHR greatly influenced my training as an obstetrician and gynaecologist. Later, I wanted to gain a deeper understanding of the ITP model. I communicated my thoughts to Anette Agardh and Per-Olof Östergren, after many discussions, my PhD project was registered in 2016.

This thesis is a culmination of these experiences.

Introduction

High fertility rates, extreme poverty and high mortality characterised much of human history [1], but with significant increases in household incomes during the industrial revolution, life expectancy began to increase, total fertility rates dropped and the quality of life in most of the western world continued a positive trajectory. However, in many low-income and middle-income countries (LMICs), not much has significantly changed. Many remain stuck in very poor living conditions characterised by preventable illnesses, high mortality and high fertility [1, 2]. Worse still, the quality of health services remains very poor, particularly in Sub-Saharan Africa and Southern Asia [3, 4]. The high burden of premature deaths and preventable diseases contributes to loss of productivity and negates progress towards national and international development goals [5].

To reverse this trend, critical investments in health systems are required both in human resource and institutional capacities [6, 7]. The World Health Organisation (WHO) defines a health system as persons and institutions whose primary role is to "promote, restore or maintain health" [8]. To strengthen health systems, investments must be made to strengthen vital elements of health systems including mechanisms of service delivery and the workforce (Figure 1). Unfortunately, many of the LMICs countries are resource-constrained and unable to make the necessary investments to meet their population's health and significantly depend on international development partners to run some components of their health systems to meet their health goals. This is more pronounced when international health development goals are prioritised e.g. in Millennium Development Goals or Sustainable Development Goals [4, 9-11]. Even then, then the performance of some low-and middle -income countries in the different international development agendas has been sub-optimal [12]. A critical missing ingredient for success has been the adequate capacity of national health systems to deliver on the desired goals. This has been a long-standing problem. For example, recognising this challenge in the 1970s, the United Nations (UN) through its agency for international development (UNDP) started funding programmes for 'Institutional Building' in different sectors including health. By the 1990s the concept had evolved to capacity building, defined by the UNDP as: "the creation of an enabling environment with appropriate policy and legal frameworks, institutional development, including community participation ... " [13]. Over the decades the concept of building capacity for local contexts evolved into capacity

development, which gained wide acceptance among different international development agencies [14-16].



Figure 1. Source: The WHO Health Systems Framework

Capacity development: definition

The understanding of capacity development applied in this thesis is as defined by the WHO, "the [...] advancement of knowledge and skills among practitioners, the expansion of support and infrastructure for health promotion in organizations, and cohesiveness the development of and partnerships for health in communities..."[17]. Although it is diversely defined by different development traditions, it is generally understood as a process where individuals, organisations and society create and maintain the capacity to manage their affairs effectively over time [18]. Different frameworks and theories of capacity development exist [19], and although their underlying assumptions may differ, the real-world significance has been an endeavour to empower individuals with knowledge and skills and improve organisational competencies to formulate policies and influence practice for change [20]. The most common capacity development tools for health systems [21] include training of health workers [22-25], self-directed learning [26], technical assistance [27, 28], community engagement [29] and internet-based interventions [30]. Occasionally, interventions consisting of different methods are implemented [31, 32]. Most capacity development interventions for health systems in LMICs have been supported by international funding agencies like the World Health Organisation and the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency.

Capacity development: a historical context

In the immediate post-colonial period, most newly independent countries looked beyond political independence to gain economic independence and self-sustainability. However, due to long periods of under-investment in public institutions, there was hardly enough skilled labour to undertake the task this task [33]. Over the decades, different development models were considered in different contexts to lessen these challenges including the World Bank/International Monetary Fund's structural adjustment programmes [34], the use of foreign direct investments and official development assistance [35, 36]. However, it was soon realised that lack of adequate capacity across all sectors was the most prominent challenge that had to be dealt with. Hence the capacity building concept was adopted and funded by international funding agencies to fill the gaps in human resources and build institutional competencies [37].

Although capacities of individuals and organisations could have evolved endogenously over time with minimal interruptions from the international funding agencies, capacity development initiatives in Africa and Asia have been externally funded through development cooperation or aid [38]. Initially, it was assumed that given enough money, low-income countries would train their human resources and build the necessary capacities. Thus, the international funding agencies provided the money as development aid. The results were less impressive. Aid was mismanaged, the poor countries piled up debt and the development programmes often ended when the money run out [37, 39]. Over the years the development aid concept metamorphosised into technical assistance where expatriates were hired to manage aid projects. This resulted in huge dependence on foreign experts, and often the development projects collapsed almost as soon as the expatriates departed. The idea of assistance bred resentment among local leaders in most communities due to unequal power relations between the experts and the locals. This model also gave way to technical cooperation with emphasis on knowledge and skills transfer and local participation. However, technical cooperation was still donor-driven and strengthening institutional capacities was less successful [40, 41].

Capacity development, as currently understood and practiced, is a derivative of the failures and successes of these previous development models. The long-term goal of capacity development is that local communities manage, own and sustain their development initiatives. It demands that development partners identify and support

local priorities and are aware of local context, and through policy or institutional reforms, support local ownership of interventions for their sustainability [42].

Capacity development: theory of change

The idea behind the capacity development approach is to improve the ability of its beneficiaries to achieve their own development goals. Over the years, the idea of transfer of technical *know-how* or use of expatriates from high-income countries to low-income countries has evolved with the realisation that context-specific capacities must be developed with full participation and ownership of its beneficiaries. Theory of change framework, represented in **Figure 2**, proposed by the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency suggests a mechanism through which the capacity development relationship can be harnessed to maximize its potential [43].

The framework recommends that right from the outset, baseline inputs (human and non-human resources) of both the donor and the recipient of any proposed capacity development initiatives are adequately appraised to establish the existing capacities and identify areas that need improvement. In addition, the appraisal process should consider the local priorities, policies and politics. The intervention objectives, incentives and expected results should also be discussed and wide consultations should be made with different stakeholders, partners, and potential beneficiaries. A comprehensive situation and context analysis should be done to understand the willingness of the local partners to support and own the initiative, identify potential change agents in local organisations and detect potential threats to the suggested changes. Together with all stakeholders, monitoring and evaluation of the suggested changes should be discussed and relevant indicators agreed upon to determine and agree on the outputs, process, expected outcomes and impact.



CD=Capacity Development

Figure 2. Theory of change: A framework for donor supported capacity development interventions. (Source-Sida evaluation 2015:2)

The international training programme (ITP) approach

The advanced International Training Programme (ITP) in sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR) upon which this thesis is based was part of a broader Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency's supported capacity development approach to poverty reduction in low- and middle-income countries. The ITP approach is aimed at contributing to poverty reduction through improved organisational capacities [44]. Strategically, Sida commissioned international training programmes in different sectors including human rights, education, health, social security, trade, energy, information and communication technology and environmental adaptation to climate change in low- and middle-income countries. Through the ITPs, individuals with the potential to drive change in organisations (change agents) were identified, trained and supported to form teams and networks through which interventions (change projects) were implemented [44]. Participantled change processes were the hallmark of all the ITPs. Participants applied from public sector institutions, civil society organisations, universities and the business community [45]. It was assumed that developing the competencies of key individuals in organisations would translate into improvement in organisational effectiveness and contribute to poverty reduction in a sustainable manner.

A central ingredient in the ITP approach to capacity development has been the implementation of change projects. Contrary to traditional development assistance where development programmes commonly end with the end of external funding, the ITP approach emphasised the importance of participant-led and locally anchored change processes. The participants, within their parent organisations worked together with target populations and key stakeholders to identify community needs, mobilise local resources and design context-specific interventions which had to be integrated into existing programmes and aligned to local and national priorities and resources so that the changes initiated were locally owned and therefore more likely to be sustained. No additional funding from Sida was provided for the change projects. Between the years 2008 and 2017 more than 10 600 persons from 117 countries participated in the ITPs [44] and between 2019-2020 approximately 1400 participants were enrolled in 36 ITPs (data unpublished).

Lund University was commissioned by Sida to conduct the ITP in sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR) in 2005. Sexual and reproductive health and rights, as applied in the ITP, is the understanding of human rights adapted to sexuality and reproduction. Human rights are moral standards or values of human behaviours that are recognized and protected as internationally acceptable by international law. They are considered universal (applicable to all persons regardless of their gender, sex religion, nationality or any other status) and inherent [46]. A comprehensive definition of SRHR, suggested by the *Guttmacher Lancet Commission* includes sexual rights, sexual health, reproductive rights and reproductive health. These are seen as critical components of essential SRHR

services that all people are entitled to and should have access to in an equitable manner, be of good quality, and be provided by accountable service providers and health systems [47].

Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights (SRHR): historical context

Sexual and reproductive health and rights have been part of global development since the 1950s with the use of family planning programmes to control world population. However, it was at the 1994 International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) in Cairo [48] that the family planning discourse shifted from population control to public health and human rights and bringing the issue of gender equality and women empowerment to the fore front of reproductive healthcare [49], **Figure 3.** By the end of the conference, a programme of action, adopted by 179 countries, declared sexual and reproductive health as human rights and outlined goals to achieve universal access to reproductive health by 2015 [50, 51]. The ICPD was followed by the 1995 women's conference in Beijing which was more emphatic about women's sexual rights by asserting that it was a "woman's right to have control over and decide freely and responsibly about her sexuality...free of coercion, discrimination and violence" [52].



Figure 3. SRHR in the global development agenda

In 2000, the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) were adopted with the overall goal of ending extreme poverty [53]. Although, sexual and reproductive health was initially omitted in the MDGs, which could have led to relatively less attention to SRH at the beginning of the implementation of MDGs access to reproductive health was later incorporated in goals 3,4 and 7 [47, 54]. Renewed focus on the centrality of sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights is evident in the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) with one of targets being universal access to sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights (target 5.6). The SDGs focus on several aspects of SRH, including comprehensive sexuality education. access to sexual and reproductive health services and one's ability to decide about one's own reproductive health [55]. Despite this, broad consensus is yet to achieved on some elements of SRHR like safe abortion, sexual rights, rights of adolescents to make their own sexual decisions and aspects of gender identity and diverse sexual orientations. Discussions continue in all international fora among human rights activists, health practitioners and advocates of these aspects of SRHR [56]. Central to these discussions is the recognition that SRH is an essential component of overall health, and as defined by Starrs et al, it is "a state of physical, emotional, mental, and social well-being in relation to all aspects of sexuality and reproduction, not merely the absence of disease, dysfunction, or infirmity" [47], for all age groupsfrom new-borns to the elderly.

SRHR and poverty

Poor sexual and reproductive health services is an outcome of poverty and access to high quality services can help in the reduction of extreme poverty. Most low- and middle-income countries (especially in Sub-Saharan African) have high total fertility rates and young populations. As a result, they have fewer people in the productive economy and relatively more dependents. In addition, because of the young population, more people in their reproductive age need essential SRH services. Access to quality SRH, including voluntary contraception, could reduce unplanned pregnancies, prevent unsafe abortions and maternal deaths and reduce total fertility rates across countries. In the medium to long-term, having more young people delaying childbearing could change the age structures of most countries favourably, reduce the number of dependants per household, increase the productive workforce and consequently boost economic development [57]. To realize this, universal access to reproductive health services is a prerequisite. Governments and development partners must invest more effectively in SRH as a facilitator to human capital growth starting with individuals' SRHR needs [58]. Evidence from

Botswana, Bangladesh and Brazil demonstrates the interlinkages between improved access to SRH services and positive trends towards economic development [59, 60].

As envisioned by the UN general assembly, achieving universal access to SRH will be an important step towards achieving the sustainable development goals [61-63]. Although governments are committed to this goal through international agreements, inadequate resources and unfavourable local contexts (e.g., hostile policy and legal environments, religious and social norms, plus gender-based inequalities) often make implementation of these commitments difficult. In fact, recent reviews of essential packages of healthcare services in low-and middle-income countries indicate that most countries do not cover SRHR comprehensively or poorly finance some critical components it [63-65]. Exclusion of some components of SRHR from the essential packages of healthcare services disenfranchises the poor and compromises the efforts for achieving SDGs. Although less impressive progress has happened in improving access to safe abortion services, reducing sexual and gender based violence and fighting discrimination against sexual minorities, some improvements have been made in other components of SRHR like maternal/new born health and HIV/AIDS services over the last two decades [47]. These achievements and failures, if well studied and documented, can improve our understanding of context specific determinants of accessibility to SRHR services in low- and middle-income countries. This could inform different governments and implementing partners to design context-sensitive frameworks for scaling up access to high quality SRHR services.

Social norms, values and SRHR

The normative dimension of SRHR is the expectation that SRHR services are available, accessible, acceptable and of high quality to everyone [66]. In many contexts this is hampered by societal norms and values. Social norms have been defined as "rules and standards that are understood by members of a group...to guide or constrain social behaviours without the force of law"[67]. Social norms prescribe what is accepted or forbidden, normal or abnormal, evil or good, natural or unnatural and what is considered moral or immoral. Norms arise from the social pressures to belong [68]. In this sense, norms define the boundaries of behaviour in a society [69-71]. Social norms apply both to individuals (individual norms) as what individuals approve of, and to a society (collective norms) as to what social groups or communities approve [70]. Values are internalised social norms with deeper farreaching meaning and implications arising from a long history of socialisation. Norms and values are rooted in religion and culture and they determine the visible fabrics of individual and societal attitudes and practices [72]. Attitudes are variously defined [73], but generally understood to mean individual's feelings towards something. Attitudes evolve from ones past and present [74]. Attitudes influence

practices and are influenced by social norms and beliefs [75]. **Figure 4** illustrates the relationship between social norms, attitudes, values and practices. SRHR interventions designed to change attitudes and practices of health care practitioners must be aware of the influence of individual and societal values and norms.



Figure 4: Understanding the depth of influence-from social norms to values in SRHR practices. (Adopted with modification from Hofstede's onion model)

Evaluation of healthcare interventions: principles and concepts

Healthcare interventions constitute any activities that are intended to maintain, improve or promote the health of individuals or populations. They include behavioural change campaigns, advocacy for policy changes and educational programmes. The success or failure of healthcare interventions is influenced by the context in which they are implemented [76].

Defining evaluation

Evaluation studies measure processes and outcomes of interventions (projects, policies or programmes). To document change, evaluation studies make observations before and after interventions. Inferences are made on whether the observed changes are attributable to the interventions [76, 77]. The purpose of an evaluation therefore is to determine, to the extent possible, whether the outcomes of interest in the study population are a result of the intervention or whether the outcomes are a result of factors other than the intervention itself [76]. The World Health Organisation (WHO) defines evaluation as an objective and methodical assessment of "an activity, project, programme, strategy, policy, theme, sector, operational area, or institutional performance..." to determine "...the expected and achieved results, processes, contextual factors and causality ... " as well as the " effectiveness, efficiency impact. and sustainability relevance. of the interventions..." [78]. Evaluation of healthcare interventions informs stakeholders, implementers and policy makers [79]. Evaluations can be done for accountability or to generate information about the intervention.

Different types of evaluations exist, depending on the purpose of evaluation. However, two broad categories are commonly used, i.e. formative and summative evaluation [76]. Formative evaluations focus on evidence to support and improve ongoing interventions. On the other hand, summative evaluations gather evidence of outcomes or impact of an intervention to inform decisions on the wide application of an intervention or as a basis for reform in future (similar) interventions [76, 80].

Methods of evaluation

Outcomes of healthcare interventions are measured in terms of their efficacy, effectiveness or efficiency [81]. Evidence of efficacy is generated from interventions designed in ideal controlled conditions (controlled trials). On the other hand, effectiveness is a measure of how an intervention performs in non-controlled real-world conditions. This evidence is often obtained through observational studies. Additionally, some studies assess intervention outcomes in terms of their efficiency i.e. whether the intervention outcomes were obtained in the most economical way [81, 82].

Different approaches can be used to conduct evaluations. The choice of methods is guided by the purpose of the evaluation and an understating of the inputs, processes and objectives of the intervention [76]. The approaches are either experimental controlled designs (e.g. Randomised Controlled Trials), where outcomes in a control group are compared to outcomes in the intervention group, or observational in which the characteristics of the study population are measured without the interference of the researcher, e.g. cohort studies, case-control studies, before-and-after evaluation designs and interrupted time series. The before-and-after study design, which is employed in this thesis, compares characteristics of a study population (without a control group) before and after an intervention [76, 82].

Conceptual framework

This thesis is an evaluation of an advanced international training programme (ITP) in sexual and reproductive health and rights. The ITP intervention worked with healthcare practitioners from low-and middle-income countries as change agents in their healthcare systems. Through training, the intervention was intended to develop the capacity of participants and their organisations to deliver SRHR services more effectively.

This evaluation was designed around a hypothesis that participating in the ITP resulted in positive changes in SRHR practitioners' knowledge, attitudes and practices and improved organisational ability to provide SRHR services more effectively. Therefore, the outcomes of the ITP intervention are reported in two dimensions: *individual-level outcomes* and *organisational-level outcomes* and assess the role *SRHR work environment* in the ITP intervention.

The evaluation model (*Figure 5*) is based on the FAO capacity development framework [83].



Figure 5. Conceptual framework: Evaluation of the International Training Programme in SRHR (Adopted from the FAO capacity development learning module 2015a).

The conceptual model as applied to this thesis is illustrated in Figure 6.

Study I explores healthcare practitioners' attitudes and behaviours towards sexual and reproductive health and rights before they participated in the training. Further, it explores how social, religious and cultural factors influenced their perception of SRHR and or their professional behaviours as service providers. **Study II** examines the potential relationship between individual baseline characteristics (e.g., religion and culture), the SRHR work environment and SRHR practitioners' normative SRHR attitudes and practices.

Study III assesses whether participating in the international training programme resulted in significant changes (improvement) in SRHR practitioners' knowledge, attitudes and practices. **Study IV** assesses whether improving the capacities of the teams which were implementing the change projects resulted in improved organisational effectiveness and/or improved access to SRHR services.



Figure 6. The conceptual model applied to the thesis studies

Theoretical framework

This thesis makes use of two theoretical frameworks to assess for changes in healthcare practitioners' SRHR attitudes and practices: the Knowledge-Attitudes-Practices theory, which proposes that acquiring new knowledge influences attitudes and changes behaviours [84], and the Transtheoretical Model (stages of change) which suggests that changing behaviour is a staged process. That is individuals are at different levels of readiness to change and will go through a 5-staged process of consisting of precontemplation, contemplation, preparation, action, and maintenance [85]. The transtheoretical model was chosen as the main behavioural change theory because it makes it possible to assess individuals' transition through stages of behaviour after the intervention. The process of change is often cyclical over time, **Figure 7** [86].



Figure 7. Stages of change: (Source Health & Fitness Journal14(4):8-13.)

Rationale

Access to good quality and equitable sexual and reproductive health and rights services (encompassing all components of sexual health, sexual rights, reproductive health and reproductive rights) is a good investment for individual well-being and social development.

At a time in history when global health has generally improved with improved global life expectancy [87], estimates in low- and middle-income countries indicate persistently high levels of unmet SRHR needs. For example, almost half (49%) of pregnancies in LMICs are unplanned and only 59% of deliveries are attended by skilled health workers [88]. The unmet need for SRHR services is worse among young people, sexual minorities and the poor. High maternal morbidity and mortality, discrimination by health providers and discriminatory laws are widely reported in many low- and middle-income countries [47].

The reduction in the under-five mortality rate over the past five decades demonstrates that global health initiatives can be effective in improving health outcomes in low- and middle-income countries [89-91]. Governments world over have committed to achieving universal health coverage i.e. providing all health services that people need without impediments [92]. Universal access to sexual and reproductive health care services (Goal 3. Target 3.7) and universal access to sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights (Goal 5. Target 5.6) are important steps towards achieving universal health coverage, reducing maternal mortality and consequently poverty reduction.

Many countries have not yet integrated a comprehensive package of SRHR services into their essential health care packages [64] due to resources constraints and other factors precipitated by deeply held social norms against some aspects of SRHR (such as safe abortion, contraception, and sexuality education). Although international policies are clear on what needs to be done to achieve universal access to SRHR, how to do it effectively remains a challenge in many LMICs.

Capacity development is recommended as a potential tool that can be used to achieve the sustainable development goals, although evidence of its effectiveness is limited. The evaluation of the capacity development ITP in sexual and reproductive health and rights seeks to contribute to the knowledge about the effectiveness of capacity development interventions aiming at improving SRHR outcomes in
LMICs. This evidence will inform policymakers, and SRHR practitioners in low resource settings.

Aim

The aim of this thesis was to evaluate the effectiveness of the international training programme (ITP) in sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR) and to understand the role of different actors and contextual factors in capacity development for health systems in low-and middle-income countries.

Hypothesis

- 1. ITP improved health practitioners' SRHR knowledge, attitudes and practices and increased organisational effectiveness
- 2. Religion and culture were significant determinants for changing healthcare practitioners' SRHR knowledge, attitudes and practices.

The thesis had two main areas of investigation:

- i) To understand the effect of the ITP intervention on healthcare practitioners as change agents, participants' SRHR knowledge, attitudes, and practices, and the associated factors were assessed before and after the intervention.
- ii) To determine the outcomes of ITP on the healthcare systems, the extent to which the intervention achieved its objectives was examined.

Four studies were conducted. Studies I and II were pre-intervention studies and studies III and IV were conducted after the intervention.

The knowledge generated contributes to the understanding of training interventions in capacity development for healthcare systems in low-resource settings.

Specific objectives

Study I: To understand healthcare practitioners' attitudes and behaviours towards sexual and reproductive health and rights (pre-intervention).

Study II: To understand the association between background characteristics, SRHR work environment and healthcare practitioners' normative SRHR attitudes and behaviours (pre-intervention).

Study III: To assess the effect of the international training programme on healthcare practitioners' SRHR knowledge, SRHR attitudes and SRHR practices and determine if background characteristics influenced changes in their attitudes and practices after training.

Study IV: To examine whether improvement in team capacity of healthcare practitioners resulted in improved organisational effectiveness and/or improved SRHR outcomes in low-income countries after the ITP intervention.

Materials and methods

The thesis focuses on the ITP participants and their interventions (change projects) implemented in 13 countries in African and Asia.

The ITP in sexual and reproductive health and rights

In line with the overall objective of the Sida supported international training programmes, the ITP in sexual and reproductive health and rights is aimed at contributing to the improvement of the living conditions of the poor through improved access to SRHR services in low- and middle-income countries. It has three specific objectives [93]:

- 1. Increasing access to adequate sexual and reproductive healthcare
- 2. Promoting sexual education
- 3. Increasing the awareness and demand for SRHR services

The objectives are to be achieved through targeted interventions called change projects. Change projects are designed to address SRHR needs specific to vulnerable populations in the participants' healthcare systems using resources mobilised within their own organisations, partners and stakeholders. No additional funding is provided from Lund University for change projects.

ITP participants

Participants were healthcare practitioners occupying key positions in their healthcare systems with potential to make decisions and influence change processes. They included midwives, nurses and doctors, middle-level managers and policymakers with different experiences in the field of SRHR. In this thesis the term 'healthcare practitioners' (not health workers) was used since some of the participants were not in routine clinical work. They were from different countries in Africa and Asia, with different religious and cultural backgrounds. This thesis project involves participants enrolled in ITP between 2005 and 2018 from Uganda, Kenya, Tanzania, Zambia, Zimbabwe, South Sudan, Sudan, Ethiopia, Cambodia, India, Myanmar, Liberia and Bangladesh. Each yearly intake consisted of 25-30 participants from 5-6 different countries. From its inception, about 650 participants from 37 low- and middle-income countries have participated.

Structure and content of the ITP

The ITP was funded through Lund University by the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida). The programme was offered as an advanced course at Lund University equivalent to 22.5 ECTS (European Credit Transfer System) [94]. Different participatory methods of learning were used during the training including interactive lectures, team-based learning, case-based sessions, value clarification exercises, student-led seminars, different forms of theatre/role-playing and study visits to different SRHR services in Sweden and different countries in Africa and Asia.

The programme was based on the assumption that the training would contribute to positive changes in healthcare practitioners' SRHR knowledge and attitudes, which would precipitate changes in their professional behaviours and consequently lead to improvements in health systems in the participating countries. Central to the ITP strategy was that the participants and their organisations commit to addressing the SRHR needs of the most vulnerable populations in their communities through targeted interventions (change projects) following the human rights principles.

This thesis covers the ITP intakes between 2015 and 2019. During this period, 99 change projects were implemented in 13 countries. Although the implementation structure evolved over the years, the programme was implemented in 4-5 main phases:

After enrolment, the selected participants teamed up in their home countries to review and reflect on their home country's SRHR indicators in relation with international SRHR policies and standards (1-2 months). After this, the participants travelled to Lund University, Sweden for an intensive period of training in SRHR policies and guidelines, shared experiences with participants from other countries, and (with support from Lund University supervisors) designed the change projects in line with the ITP objectives (1 month). This was followed by the implementation phase in which participants implemented the change projects in collaboration with local partners and stakeholders for 6 months. During the implementation phase, supervisors visited the change projects to monitor progress. Participants and their supervisors then convened in one of the participating countries for a one-week's results seminar to share the progress of their interventions and discuss prospects for their sustainability. During the final phase of the ITP, i.e the sustainability phase, participants were encouraged to anchor the changes to the parent institutions.

The change projects were implemented in different aspects of SRHR including among others youth-adolescent sexual and reproductive health, maternal and newborn health, sexually transmitted infections (STIs), sexual minorities, commercial sex workers and gender-based violence (SGBV).

Overview of the studies included in the thesis

Four studies are included in this thesis, i.e one qualitative study and three quantitative studies (**Table 1**). Studies I and II were exploratory studies to understand ITP participants as SRHR healthcare practitioners and the contexts within which they worked. Studies III and IV assessed the effect of ITP on SRHR practitioners and the participating organisations respectively.

Study	Study design	Data source	Participants	Data analysis
Ι	Qualitative	Indepth interviews	28 SRHR practitioners	Qualitative manifest and latent content analysis
11	Quantitative Cross-sectional	Self-administered questionnaire	115 SRHR practitioners	Univariable and multivariable linear regression analysis
///	Pre-post	Self-administered questionnaire	107 SRHR practitioners	Univariable and multivariable linear regression analysis
IV	Quantitative Cross-sectional	Self-administered questionnaire	99 change projects	Univariable and multivariable logistic regression analysis

Study I: Study population and data collection

Participants in study I were 28 healthcare practitioners enrolled in the ITP for the 2016 intake. In-depth interviews using a semi-structured interview guide [95] were conducted at the beginning of the 'Swedish phase' of the training before any course activities commenced. Before the interviews, a group communication was made to all participants informing them about the study and inviting those who were interested to participate. During the group communication, the purpose of the study was explained to all participants, and they were assured of anonymity and confidentiality. It was also made clear that the interviewers were not going to be actively involved in their training.

After obtaining informed consent, interviews were conducted in secluded rooms at Lund University. The first author (GT), and one other male public health specialist conducted the interviews. Both interviewers had prior training in qualitative research methodology and had lived and worked in Sub-Saharan Africa. The interviews lasted between 30-120 minutes. All the participants who had consented to participate in the study were interviewed. Below is the overview of the topics we explored in the study (**Figure 8**). All interviews were audiotaped and transcribed verbatim.



Figure 8. Interview guide: Understanding health care practitioners' perceptions, attitudes, and practices towards SRHR in low-income countries.

Study I: Data analysis

To explore and understand the participants' attitudes and behaviours towards SRHR, manifest and latent content analysis as described by Graneheim and Lundman [96, 97] was used. To get familiar with the content in the interviews, the first author (GT) listened to the interviews multiple times before transcribing them and then read through the transcripts repeatedly. Then the first author highlighted parts of the transcripts that were related to the study objectives as meaning units. The meaning units were then condensed and assigned codes, and the codes were aggregated into subcategories and categories based on their descriptive meaning. The meaning units, codes, sub-categories, and categories were discussed with the co-authors before themes were constructed. The study themes were constructed from the underlying meaning abstracted from the categories (**Table 2**).

Table 2: Understanding health care pra from meaning unit to category	ctitioners' attitudes and behavio	urs towards sexual and reproductive health	and rights. An example of th	e analytical process moving
Meaning unit	Condensed meaning unit	Code	Sub-category	Category
Well, I think of SRHR as the right that people have to enjoy with regards to their sexuality, sexual education,	SRHR as a right to enjoy one's sexuality, sexual education, access SRH services, and in regard with country's constitution.	SRHR being rights to sexuality		
accessing of SRH services, and with regard towhat is in their countries' constitution.		SRHR being rights to sexual education	Ability to make free choices being key to well-being	Rights being fundamental for SRH
		SRHR being rights to access SRH services	1	
		SRHR varying with country laws	Local context determining application of rights	SRHR not existing in a vacuum

Studies II and III: Study population and data collection

The study population consisted of the healthcare practitioners enrolled in the 2017 and 2018 ITP intakes from 10 countries: Ethiopia, South Sudan, Bangladesh, Uganda, Kenya, Myanmar, Zambia, Tanzania, Zimbabwe and Liberia. A self-administered questionnaire (**Appendix 1**) designed by the first, second and last author as an evaluation instrument for this PhD project was used. In the questionnaire participants reported on their individual characteristics, SRHR work environment, SRHR knowledge, attitudes and practices before and after the ITP training. In total 115 participants (100% response) completed the questionnaire at the baseline and after 7 months 107 (93%) completed the same questionnaire at the end of the results seminar (Phase IV).

Gender, age, level of education, the role of religion and culture in personal lives, the influence of religion and culture in SRHR professional decisions and SRHR selfrated knowledge were measured as individual characteristics. The SRHR work environment was assessed from questions indicating the participant's sector of employment (e.g. health or education both in public or private), level of employment (service providers or managers) and the area of operation (national, regional or local).

The items in the questionnaire used to assess SRHR knowledge seeking behaviour and SRHR practices were derived from the Transtheoretical model (TTM) [85]. The knowledge attitudes and practices theory [84] was used to design questions assessing SRHR attitudes.

Participants' SRHR knowledge was assessed on a scale of 1-5 (1= very low, 5= very high) and each participant rated their knowledge in the following items: comprehensive sexuality education, cervical cancer screening, contraception, health needs of LGBT persons, sexual identity and orientation, sexual coercion and SRHR policy.

In this study, SRHR attitudes were assessed as SRHR practitioners' beliefs towards each of the following components of SRHR. Participants rated their level of agreement or disagreement with statements representing the following aspects of SRHR: abortion being a woman's right, young people accessing contraception, young people accessing comprehensive sexuality education, the LGBT persons having equal access to HIV/STI care, SGBV affecting both males and females, sexual orientation and gender identity being human rights, and inequality affecting maternal and neonatal outcomes. The responses were represented on a scale of 1-5 (1=strongly disagree, 5 strongly agree).

SRHR practices were defined as individuals' actions (or intended actions) to ensure access without discrimination, to safe abortion services, cervical cancer screening, contraception services for young people, HIV/STI care for the LGBT community, and sexual gender-based violence services. Knowledge seeking behaviour was defined as individuals' intention to seek knowledge about access to safe abortion, young people and their contraceptive needs, young people accessing comprehensive sexuality education, the LGBT having equal access to HIV/STI services, sexual coercion and sexual violence, sexual orientation and gender identity and local and international SRHR policies. Participants reported on a scale of 1-5 the extent to which they were taking actions (SRHR practices) and to which they were acquiring more SRHR knowledge (knowledge seeking behaviour). The levels on the scale of 1-5 represented the five stages of the transtheoretical model. For the purposes of this thesis the words behaviour and practices have been used interchangeably.

The questionnaire was discussed with the supervisors and some ITP course members to ensure that important elements of the intervention were captured, and it was pre-tested among students attending the masters programme in public health at Lund university.

Study II: Data analysis

To understand the role of individual characteristics and work environment factors in determining healthcare practitioners' SRHR attitudes and practices, crosssectional data was analysed using SPSS version 24.

It was hypothesised that religion and culture were the main predictors of SRHR attitudes and practices in low-and middle-income countries. Therefore, using multivariate linear regression, the association between the influence of religion and culture on SRHR attitudes and practices was examined while controlling for individual characteristics and SRHR work environment. Further analysis was conducted to test whether participants' self-rated knowledge predicted their SRHR attitudes and practices at baseline.

Study III: Data analysis

To assess if participation in the ITP resulted in changes in healthcare practitioners' SRHR knowledge, attitudes and practices, the difference between each practitioner's pre-and post-intervention scores in SRHR knowledge, attitudes and practices was calculated as *delta scores*.

Paired samples t-test and independent samples t-test were used to determine whether the difference between post-and pre-intervention scores was statistically significant.

Following Baldwin and Ford's Transfer of Training model (**Figure 9**), the relationship between healthcare practitioners' individual characteristics, their SRHR work environment and the changes (delta scores) in their SRHR attitudes and practices after the training was examined using linear regression.

Further analysis was conducted to determine if changes in SRHR knowledge and attitudes were predictive of SRHR practices.

Data was analysed using SPSS version 27.



Figure 9. The Baldwin and Ford's Transfer of Training Model: Assessing the effectiveness of the international training programme on healthcare practitioners' SRHR attitudes and practices.

Study IV: Study population and data collection.

Change projects were examined as the study population. Change projects were SRHR interventions designed and implemented by teams (3-6 members per team) of ITP participants in their home countries to address SRHR needs of a target population in relation to the ITP objectives. Between 2015 and 2019 when the study was conducted, 99 SRHR change projects had been implemented in 13 countries in Africa and Asia.

Data was collected at the end of the fifth phase (6months after the results seminar) using a study instrument designed by the ITP team at Lund University for documenting ITP outcomes. The instrument (**Appendix 2**) consisted of 36-48 items (a few items were added over the years) assessing different aspects of the ITP intervention. Each participant completed the questionnaire individually.

Table 3 shows the different scales' reliability tests for the composite variables used in this study.

	ltem-total correlation	Cronbach's alpha if item deleted	
Improved organisational effectiveness (6 items)			0.93
Organisation's effectiveness in planning processes has improved	0.83	0.92	
Organisation's ability to address internal and/or external factors affecting a planned project has improved.	0.80	0.92	
Organisation's effectiveness in monitoring and evaluation of new projects has mproved.	0.84	0.92	
Organisation's effectiveness regarding working routines has improved	0.84	0.92	
Organisation's ability to increase the target group's knowledge and demand or SRHR has improved.	0.79	0.92	
Organisation's attitudes towards the target group have changed for the better	0.73	0.93	
mproved team capacity (6 items)			0.97
TP provided new knowledge on the subject matter	0.87	0.96	
TP improved my technical skills to plan and implement change	0.94	0.96	
TP provided skills to deal with the change processes within the organisational framework	0.91	0.96	
TP had an important impact on value issues that were important for the mplementation of the change	0.85	0.97	
TP made me "think outside the box" which became an important factor for the change implementation.	0.94	0.96	
TP gave access to a network of colleagues and other individuals of mportance for the change implementation	0.92	0.96	
Stakeholder involvement (6 items)			0.83
Dral presentation to Embassy of Sweden	0.58	0.81	
Dral presentation to UN	0.68	0.81	
Presentation of sustainability plan to own organisation	0.61	0.81	
Presentation of sustainability plan to Embassy of Sweden	0.62	0.81	
Presentation of sustainability plan to UN	0.58	0.82	
Nriting a report to ministry of health and education	0.52	0.82	
Adopted new SRHR approaches (3 items)			0.79
Change project led to the development of new guidelines	0.58	0.76	
Change project led to implementation of new policy in other organisations	0.52	0.77	
Change project led to implementation of new guidelines in other organisations	0.62	0.76	

Study IV: Data analysis

To determine whether implementation of the change projects was associated with organisational effectiveness and/or improved SRHR outcomes in the target groups, logistic regression was used to analyse cross-sectional evaluation data for the 99 change projects. Improving the capacity of individuals in their teams (change project teams) was examined as the main exposure variable for organisational effectiveness and controlled for adopting new SRH approaches, involvement of stakeholders, partner organisations and the media in the implementation of change projects. The Inputs-Process-Outputs-Outcome-Impact model (**Figure 10**) was used in the conceptualisation and analysis of the data.



Figure 10. The "Inputs-Processes-Outputs-Outcomes-Impact" framework used in study III: The evaluation of capacity development interventions implemented in 13 countries in Africa and Asia.

Ethical considerations

The four studies included in this thesis were conducted in accordance with the ethical standards as defined by the Helsinki declaration [98]. We ensured that participation in our studies was voluntary and that participants were aware of their freedom to opt-out of the studies at any point without fear of any consequences, and informed consent was obtained. The data collection tools were anonymised, and all potential identifiers removed. Discussions concerning sensitive aspects of SRHR were handled respectfully to minimise any potential psychological harm that could arise from arousing personal experiences with SRHR. To maintain confidentiality, only the co-authors (and statisticians) involved in the studies had access to the collected data. Study I was approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund, approval number DNR 2017/293. Studies II and III were based on the same instrument and received ethical approval from the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund, number DNR 2017/823. Study IV was a retrospective review of institutional records and did not require ethical approval. However, we sought advice from the Regional Ethical Review Board in Lund and obtained "rådgivande yttrande" DNR 2022-01285-01.

Main Results

Study I

All the 28 participants who consented to the study were interviewed. They included midwives, doctors, nurses, healthcare managers and policymakers from 5 different countries. Three main themes emerged from qualitative content analysis:

The first theme, 'one size doesn't fit all,' depicts how participants' understanding of SRHR was informed by the local contexts in which they practiced. They believed that enjoyment of rights depends on societies' religious, cultural, economic and legal contexts.

The second theme, '*aligning a pathway to service delivery*', describes the attitudes, values and other individual attributes that influenced the participants' decision making as service providers. Often inadequate knowledge, belief in gender-based stereotypes or conflict between personal values, society norms and professional expectations had a strong influence on how SRHR practitioners dispensed services.

The third theme of '*healthcare practitioners as gatekeepers*' illuminates the actions of healthcare practitioners as either enabling, e.g. when they disregard discriminatory practices or hindering access to SRHR services by re-enforcing barriers in service delivery.

Study II

Study II utilised baseline data from 115 participants among which 60% were female. Most of the participants reported that religion and culture were important in their lives (89%) and (69%) respectively). However, a smaller proportion reported that religion and culture influenced their SRHR decisions (45% and 42% respectively).

Reporting that religion or culture was important did not have a significant influence on participants' normative SRHR attitudes and practices. Normative attitudes and active knowledge seeking behaviour were the strongest predictors of normative SRHR practices at baseline (**Table 4**).

Table 4: Association, by means of linear regression, between normative SRHR attitudes scores, active SRHR knowledge seeking scores and normative SRHR practice scores adjusted for age, gender, education
and self-rated SRHR knowledge (N=115).

Normative SRHR practice scores					
	B (95% CI)	B (95% CI) Model 1	B (95% CI Model 2	B (95% CI) Model 3	B (95% CI) Model 4
Normative SRHR attitudes (Ref: Non-normative attitudes)	1.12*** (0.65–1.59)	1.23*** (0.65–1.61)	0.65** (0.21–1.08)	0.65*** (0.23–1.08)	0.67** (0.24–1.11)
Age, 40 years or less (Ref: 41 years or more)		-0.24 (-0.315–2.67)	-0.47 (-2.94–1.99)	-0.14 (-2.59–2.33)	-0.48 (-3.00–2.03)
Gender, Male (Ref: Female)		0.66 (-2.25–3.58)	1.18 (-1.28–3.65)	0.77 (-1.70–3.23)	0.97 (-1.55–3.48)
Active SRHR knowledge seeking (Ref: Less likely to seek knowledge)			0.64*** (0.45–0.83)	0.67*** (0.47–0.86)	0.70*** (0.48–0.91)
Higher education (Ref: Bachelor's degree)				-1.66 (-3.35–0.03)	-1.58 (-3.29–0.13)
High SRHR self-rated knowledge (Ref: Low self-rated knowledge)					-0.08 (-0.35–0.19)

P value = *<0.05, **<0.01, ***<0.001, B= Unstandardised coefficient

Study III

Most of the healthcare practitioners who participated in this study were female (62.6%), young (age \leq 40 years) and had completed a bachelor's degree (92%). 57% worked with the public sector at the time of the training.

Comparing individuals' pre-and post-intervention scores using paired samples ttest, there were statistically significant improvements in participants' SRHR Knowledge, SRHR attitudes, SRHR knowledge seeking behaviours and SRHR practices scores. The trainees with the lowest pre-training scores in SRHR attitudes and SRHR practices reported higher improvements at the end of training.

Most individual and SRHR environment factors did not seem to influence changes in the measured attitudes and practices. However, high level of baseline SRHR knowledge was significantly associated with positive improvements in SRHR attitudes. Further the relationship between improving SRHR knowledge, changing SRHR attitudes and changing SRHR practices was examined, and the results indicate that although the ITP intervention had resulted in improved knowledge, attitudes and practices, there was no significant association between improved knowledge and changing attitudes and practices. However, improvements in knowledge seeking behaviour were significantly associated with changing SRHR practices (**Table 5**).

Table 5. Association between changes in SRHR self-rated knowledge, changes in SRHR attitudes and changes in SRHR practices adjusted for change in SRHR knowledge seeking behaviour and other covariates by multiple linear regression (N=107).					
	SRHR practices delta scores				
	Model 1 B (95% CI)	Model 2 B (95% CI)	Model 3 B (95% CI)		
SRHR self-rated knowledge (Ref: low delta scores)	-0.01 (-0.26-0.25)	-0.01 (-0.26-0.24)	0.13 (-0.24-0.27)		
SRHR attitudes (Ref: low delta scores)	0.22 (-0.12-0.55)	0.20 (-0.13-0.53)	0.22 (-0.12-0.56)		
SRHR knowledge seeking behaviour (Ref: low delta scores)	0.28 (0.11-0.46) **	0.28 (0.11-0.46) **	0.28 (0.10-0.0.46) **		
Age (Ref: 41 years or more)	-	0.23 (-2.29-2.73)	-0.34 (-2.94-2.25)		
Gender (Ref: Female)	-	-1.82 (-4.29-0.65)	-1.77 (-4.31-0.78)		
8 years or more working years (Ref: Less than 7 years)	-	-1.88 (-4.35-0.59)	-1.99 (-4.47-0.49)		
No religious influence (Ref: Influence)	-	-	1.55 (-1.08-4.19)		
No cultural influence (Ref: Influence)	-	-	0.53 (-2.10-3.16)		
Service providers (Ref: Officers and managers)	-	-	1.76 (-0.89-4.40)		

P value = *<0.05, **<0.01, ***<0.001, B= Unstandardised coefficient

Study IV

During the study period, 99 change projects were implemented in 13 countries in Africa and Asia. The common themes in the change projects were youths and adolescent SRHR, maternal and neonatal health, sexuality education, sexual and gender-based violence, sexually transmitted infections, sexual minorities and sexwork.

Multivariate logistic regression analysis (**Table 6**) showed that improving the capacity of the teams that were implementing the change projects was the strongest predictor of organisational effectiveness. Other enabling factors for organisational effectiveness were support from partner organisations and involvement of the media in the ITP interventions. However, change projects that adopted new SRHR approaches also reported significantly reduced organisational effectiveness.

Having secured support from partner organisations was the only study variable significantly associated with increasing awareness and demand for, and increasing access to, SRHR services (table not shown).

 Table 6.Multivariate logistic regression between improved team capacity and improved organisational effectiveness adjusted for other covariates in four models (N=99).

	Improved organisational effectiveness			
	Model 1 AOR (95% CI)	Model 2 AOR (95% CI)	Model 3 AOR (95% CI)	Model 4 AOR (95% CI)
Improved team capacity <i>Ref (Disagree)</i>	5.97 (2.01-17.72) ***	6.11 (2.02-18.47) **	10.76 (3.02-38.36) ***	12.96 (3.35-50.19) ***
Adopted new SRH approaches <i>Ref (No)</i>	0.38 (0.16-0.93) *	0.36 (0.14-0.92) *	0.29 (0.10-0.79) *	0.26 (0.079-0.83) *
Stake holder involvement <i>Ref (No)</i>		0.80 (0.31-2.06)	1.15 (0.42-3.18)	1.33 (0.40-4.40)
Media engagement Ref (No)			5.07 (1.69-15.16) **	5.28 (1.57-17.71) **
Partner support Ref (No)				4.42 (1.45-13.43) **

p value* ≤0.05, p value** ≤0.01, p value *** ≤0.001, AOR=Adjusted Odds Ratio

Discussion

The aim of this thesis was to evaluate the effectiveness of an advanced international training programme (ITP) in sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR)-a capacity development intervention in low-and middle-income countries. To do this, two frameworks of evaluation were adopted: The Baldwin and Ford's Transfer of Training Model to assess the effect of the intervention on SRHR practitioners and the Inputs-Process-Outputs-Outcome-Impact framework to assess the effect of the intervention on the participating organisations and the target populations.

Two baseline studies (studies I and II) were conducted to understand healthcare practitioners' SRHR knowledge, SRHR attitudes and SRHR practices, which formed the basis for the assessment of improvements after the ITP intervention conducted in study III. We did not have baseline data on organisational performance and SRHR outcomes upon which to base our assessment of organisational effectiveness in study IV. However, the study instrument was designed to report improvements in organisational effectiveness as perceived by the ITP participants themselves.

Summary of main findings

Finding from the two exploratory studies (I and II) suggested that personal values and societal norms (rooted in religion and culture) defined the contexts in which SRHR was understood and practiced by healthcare practitioners. Particularly, religion had a significant influence on SRHR practitioners' attitudes but not their professional behaviours as service providers. Significant to note too is that high levels of SRHR knowledge, active knowledge seeking behaviour and more working years with SRHR were positively associated with normative SRHR practices.

Study III indicates that the ITP intervention significantly improved SRHR practitioners' knowledge, attitudes and practices. Religion and culture were not found to have a significant influence on changing SRHR practices after the ITP intervention, but rather the key determinant of improving SRHR practices was active knowledge seeking behaviour.

In study IV improving the capacity of the teams that were implementing the change projects was significantly associated with improved organisational effectiveness.

Importantly, support from partner organisations significantly influenced improved organisational effectivity, increased awareness, and demand for, and increased access to, SRHR services. Adopting new SRHR approaches seemed to negatively influence organisational effectiveness. A summary of the thesis results is illustrated in **Figure 11**



Figure 11: Summary of results

Interpretation of findings

The SRHR context in LMICs

It is almost three decades since the 1994 international conference on population and development in Cairo linked SRH to human rights. Despite multiple efforts to scale up access to SRHR in LMICs, progress has been slow and the claim of SRH rights remains a distant dream for most women and other vulnerable groups. Even where reasonable consensus across countries exists, e.g. ending child marriages, preventing unplanned pregnancies or addressing gender gaps, meagre improvements have been made [99]. Key among the factors affecting progress are de-prioritisation of SRHR by governments [64], discriminatory social norms and unstable national and international development agendas [100, 101].

Societal values and social norms determine local politics. Politics determine prioritisation of resources and dictate the policy formulation process of nations. Politics is not value-free; its heavily influenced by the dominant social cultural actors of any given society, who in turn might have allegiance to religious, cultural or civil society organisations. The laws, rules and regulations affecting accessibility to (SRHR) services reflect the value systems in place in that society in which they are framed. As proposed by *Walt et al* in the 'policy triangle framework' [102] the context (and actors) in which interventions are implemented is as important as the content of the intervention. This is particularly vital for the sustainability of externally funded interventions like ITP that need to be anchored in local organisations and networks. In this thesis support from home organisations was a significant contributor to organisational effectiveness, increasing awareness/ demand for, and access to, SRHR services. Ultimately, the responsibility of running health systems lies with governments. Governments formulate policies and determine priorities that eventually get funded. This requires a good appreciation of the roles, concerns and mandates of different political, social and cultural actors and stakeholders in the different countries to harness multisector collaborations for SRHR.

Often the context extends beyond national borders to international partners and funding agencies, for example the 2017 United States of America's 'gag rule', the executive order to defund organisations providing abortion and contraceptive services affected a broad range of other SRH services [101]. Multiple times aid to LMICs is suspended to due local conflicts or international disagreements. Unstable financing affects service delivery especially to the most vulnerable that depend on the already underfunded public health systems.

To achieve the goal of universal access to reproductive health and reproductive rights by 2030 a compressive appreciation of local contexts is necessary.

Enablers of effectiveness of SRHR interventions in LMICs

The findings in study III indicate that the ITP in SRHR was effective in improving the participants' SRHR knowledge and changing their SRHR attitudes and practices. Evidence supporting training as an effective tool for imparting new knowledge and changing attitudes and behaviours is widely studied in global health [103-106] and has a solid theoretical basis that suggests that changing attitudes with new knowledge will influence behaviour [74, 84]. A recent systematic review of capacity development interventions for health care practitioners affirms that education-based (training) interventions can be effective in enhancing individuals' knowledge and changing practices when designed to match local context and priorities [21]. Further, this review also provides evidence that training can be effective in increasing organisational capacity to raise awareness (for SRH), promoting sexual education and networking organisations [21, 22]. However, in this study, there was no significant association between acquiring new knowledge and changing SRHR attitudes or SRHR behaviours. The effect of the acquired new knowledge on changing attitudes or behaviours might require processing time by the individuals in the context of their SRHR environment. This is in line with McGuire W.J et al who proposed the 'information processing model' which suggests that time must be allowed for information-based interventions to show effect [107, 108]. Another paradigm suggests that it is behavioural intention towards the desired outcomes rather than the knowledge-attitudes-practice continuum that should be a focus of knowledge-attitudes-practices based interventions [109-111]. This is in line with our findings in this study which suggest that improved scores in active SRHR knowledge seeking behaviours (a form of intentional behaviour) were significantly associated with normative SRHR practices (pre-intervention) and changing SRHR practices after the ITP intervention.

Support from partner organisations, and media involvement, during the implementation of change projects positively contributed to the outcomes of the ITP intervention. Although the mechanism through which the media influenced the outcomes of the change projects was not a focus of this thesis, it is generally understood that the media infiltrates all aspects of life in most societies, is a major tool of socialisation and influences behaviour [112]. Local ownership of externally funded interventions is often stated a favourable precondition for sustainability. In Sida's evaluation of the ITP approach to capacity building, support from host organisations was found to be among the key success factors for change projects. The change projects reported better outcomes when they were closely linked to local and national priorities and attracted local resources [113]. It is also urged that the dismal performance of most aid funded projects in LMICs is largely due to the reluctance of local partners to sustain the interventions or lack of capacity to manage aid initiatives transparently. Aid has had a greater impact where local partners demonstrated a greater willingness to build institutional capacity for better governance [114-117].

Methodological considerations

An exploratory approach was used in studies I and II [118] to learn about the patterns and determinants of beliefs, attitudes and practices among SRHR practitioners. This was necessary because of the diversity among the study participants. They were of different age groups, gender, race, religions, cultures, sexual identities and orientations, nationalities and professional training. In addition, the core subject of the ITP intervention (sexual and reproductive health and rights) is broad. It was difficult to imagine, for example that a person could have "universal" attitudes towards SRHR or be uniformly influenced by the same background factors across all components of SRHR. Qualitative and quantitative approaches were used to achieve this objective.

In study I, in-depth interviewing was used as the main data collection method [119]. In-depth interviews were chosen because some of the questions were of a personal nature including feelings and SRHR beliefs. Well-conducted in-depth interviews can provide high-quality data on interviewees' experiences, perceptions and beliefs about their reality. However, one major criticism of in-depth interviews is that they do not accurately represent the interviewees' reality because the interviewer's experiences, assumptions and beliefs equally influence the process and direction of the interviews [120]. In our study, both interviewers were male healthcare practitioners who were affiliated with Lund University (the host institution for the interviewees). Both interviewers had prior experiences of working and living in low-income countries. This could have influenced the process (nature of probing) and the extent of the interviews.

Qualitative interviews were conducted before participants began their ITP phase 2 training in 2016 at Lund University. To capture the diversity of participants in the group, all the 28 participants who consented were interviewed. In addition, the study aim was broad (understanding participants' SRHR perceptions, attitudes and behaviours-and the factors that influence them) and bearing in mind that the study sample was diverse, we considered that a larger sample size would be appropriate to obtain the necessary information power for this study [121].To ensure consistency in the interview process, frequent discussions were held between the two interviewers themselves and between the interviewers and the main supervisor (AA). When all the interviews were conducted, the first author (GT) transcribed them and started the analyses as described by Graneheim and Lundman [97].

Studies II and IV are based on cross-sectional data. The cross-sectional nature of the data makes it difficult to make causal inferences. Study III is based on pre-and post-intervention measurements without a control group. Pre-and post-intervention study designs without control groups are prone to a measurement error, i.e. regression to the mean [76, 122], a phenomenon that makes natural differences in repeated measurements appear as real outcomes of the intervention when in fact the

changes could have occurred naturally without the intervention. One of the methods to reduce this phenomenon in our study could have been the use of a control group. This was not possible because of cost and time limitations. However, during data analysis, using scatter plots and analysis of covariance (ANCOVA), we found that this phenomenon did not significantly affect the reported results.

Other study limitations that need to be considered while interpreting the study findings include the issue of social desirability bias and selection bias. Social desirability bias could have arisen since the participants evaluating ITP were invited by Lund University to attend the course that they were now required to give feedback about. However, the use of self-administered questionnaires and taking measures to ensure the anonymity of study participants could have reduced its potential effect in our study [123]. When interpreting the results of this thesis, it is important to be mindful of the fact that participants were a specifically selected grouped of SRHR health practitioners and may not be representative of all health practitioners in low-and middle-income countries. Additionally, the sample size was small in all the three quantitative studies. This may have limited the studies' statistical possibilities to detect true associations. To reduce the risk of type I error, composite variables were used i.e by combining 2 or more items (questions). To obtain meaningful composite variables, the items in the composite variables must be statistically correlated and conceptually related [124]. Factor analysis was used to select the number of variables included in the composite scales [125], and Cronbach alpha test was used to determine the internal consistency (inter-item correlations) of the constructed composite variables [126]. Composite variables were obtained by summation of the items in each scale [127, 128]. The main disadvantage of combining variables is that it may alter the relations between the composite variable and other variables in the study [128].

Another consideration to bear in mind when interpreting our study findings is that self-reported data (self-rating scales) were used in the quantitative studies. Self-rating is highly susceptible to social desirability bias and response bias both of which may result in participants overstating or underreporting some study variables [129]. Self-reporting constitutes the majority of behaviour related assessment studies [130]. Although other options of measuring perceptions, attitudes and behaviours were plausible, for example participant observation using observer rating scales, it was not logistically possible in our studies.

Implications for future research

This thesis was about evaluating the effectiveness of a capacity development intervention for healthcare systems in low- and middle-income countries. This evaluation only reports outcomes of the ITP intervention within 7-13 months of implementation. Due to different contextual factors, the implementation of the change projects could have required different lengths of time in the different change projects. The author recommends that a follow up study of the change projects is done to determine the long-term impact in the participating healthcare systems.

The ITP intervention was limited in scope with a small number of pilot projects within a few organisations and limited number of countries. This limits the potential for wide application of our study findings. However, this study contributes to the understanding of the mechanism of change [131] induced by the ITP approach i.e. how ITP achieved its outcomes. This approach should be scaled-up to broaden its reach and test the concept of change projects in larger populations of healthcare practitioners and in the different aspects of healthcare systems, e.g leadership and governance or financing of health systems, in more LMICs.

Active knowledge seeking behaviour, a form of self-regulated learning [132], was a significant predictor of normative SRHR practices before the ITP intervention and was significantly associated with positive improvement in SRHR practices after the training. This should be examined further, using experimental design, as a potential effective tool for improving the competencies of healthcare practitioners in LMICs.

The findings in this thesis also suggest that normative SRHR attitudes and practices as prescribed in international SRHR agreements are subject to individual and/or societal values when applied to local contexts. Often, individual values contradict professional standards or expectations of being a healthcare practitioner. The extent to which this phenomenon negatively influences the quality of health services could not be determined in this thesis and requires further investigation. The finding in this thesis can also serve as a basis to explore the feasibility of a new SRHR dialogue about the universality of SRH rights. A dialogue that acknowledges the diversity of societal norms while ensuring the protection of the most vulnerable.

For different historical reasons, countries and societies differ in the norms and laws that govern family life and schools, both of which are key foundations of socialisation that determine healthcare practitioners' values and practices. Healthcare practitioners determine how international SRHR frameworks are operationalised in their local contexts. The extent to which this will influence progress towards universal access to SRHR needs to be studied in LMICs.

Finally, our findings suggest that the SRHR landscape is changing in LMICs. Although religion and culture are very important aspects of people's lives, they may not have as much of an influence on healthcare practitioners SRHR decisions as previously thought. More research is needed to understand the role of other contextual factors like the legal environment and education systems that were beyond the scope of this thesis

Conclusions

The findings suggest that the ITP approach for improving the capacity of healthcare practitioners (as change agents) was associated with improved organisational effectiveness. Other factors that positively contributed to organizational effectiveness were support from partner organizations and involvement of the media. Support from partner organization was also critical in increasing access to, and demand for, SRHR services. The use of new SRHR approaches seemed to negatively influence the effectiveness of organizations.

Additionally, the findings suggest that although healthcare practitioners understand the importance of rights in SRH, they did not conform to the principle that rights apply to all components of SRHR and all persons in all settings. However, contrary to the evaluation hypothesis, religion and culture did not have a significant influence on changing SRHR practices. Instead, it was the improvements in participants' knowledge seeking behavior that significantly predicted positive changes in SRHR practices at the end of the intervention.

These findings highlight the potential of training interventions in contributing to the capacity development of healthcare systems in low-and middle-income countries.

Acknowledgements

My life: The love of my life, Gloria Natukunda. Thank you for choosing me as your life partner. You made this journey endurable. My father, Mzee Nazario Bwebare for giving me what you didn't have-education.

In a very personal way, I thank the three pillars that have supported my life in immeasurable ways. They are the giants on whose shoulders I stand. Professor Anette Agardh, Professor Pius Okong and Archbishop Paul Bakyenga. Thank you for believing in me. Thank you for trusting me. There is no way I can pay you back. I pray that you always know that I appreciate.

My work: I owe a huge debt of gratitude to my colleagues and seniors at St. Francis Hospital Nsambya and Mother Kevin Postgraduate Medical School: Dr. Andrew Sekitoleko, Dr Peter Sekweyama, Dr Zaake Daniel, Professor Romano Byaruhanga, Professor Paul George D'Arbela.

Great thanks to my Doctor's Plaza family: Mr. Twinomugisha, Dr. Kituuka, Dr. Bahendenka and the nurses and staff: Kezia, Kevina, Christine, Getrude, Anitah, Isabella, Damali, Adam, Wilbroad, Barnabas, Felix, Nicholas, thank you for looking after me and my family.

SMGH: Jack Palmieri, thank you for bearing my endless nuisances. I am particularly grateful for the many discussions we have had about my research project. Benedict Oppong Asamoah, thank you for illuminating the way and constantly challenging me and supporting me. Tobias Holder for your valuable insights. Mahnaz thank you for the statistics support. Ditte, Maria, Elena and Katarina thank you for all the support that made my stay in Malmo bearable.

The ITP participants: Your knowledge and experiences greatly enriched my understanding of the diversity in SRHR work environments. I have met good friends in many countries. I'm eternally grateful

My supervisors: My main supervisor, Anette Agardh. Thank you for nurturing my academic curiosity and giving me the freedom to look deeper into the workings of ITP. The innumerable discussions over the years and your critical questions have guided my understanding of research and career choices. My co-supervisors Per-Olof Östergren, Christina Gummesson and Pius Okong. Thank you for sharing your expertise with me. I'm fortunate to have been supervised by this team.

References

- 1. Krishnaji N. Poverty and Fertility: A Review of Theory and Evidence. Economic and Political Weekly. 1983;18(19/21):865-76.
- Sunde U, Cervellati M. Human Capital, Mortality and Fertility: A Unified Theory of the Economic and Demographic Transition. <u>http://wwwalexandriaunisgch/Publikationen/71610</u>. 2007. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.1000885.
- Kruk ME, Gage AD, Arsenault C, Jordan K, Leslie HH, Roder-DeWan S, et al. High-quality health systems in the Sustainable Development Goals era: time for a revolution. The Lancet Global Health. 2018;6(11):e1196-e252. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30386-3.
- 4. Peters DH, Garg A, Bloom G, Walker DG, Brieger WR, Rahman MH. Poverty and access to health care in developing countries. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2008;1136:161-71. Epub 2007/10/24. doi: 10.1196/annals.1425.011. PubMed PMID: 17954679.
- Kyu HH, Abate D, Abate KH, Abay SM, Abbafati C, Abbasi N, et al. Global, regional, and national disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs) for 359 diseases and injuries and healthy life expectancy (HALE) for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. The Lancet. 2018;392(10159):1859-922. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32335-3.
- 6. Kruk ME, Pate M. The Lancet Global Health Commission on High Quality Health Systems 1 year on: progress on a global imperative. The Lancet Global Health. 2020;8(1):e30-e2. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(19)30485-1.
- Frenk J. The Global Health System: Strengthening National Health Systems as the Next Step for Global Progress. PLOS Medicine. 2010;7(1):e1000089. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000089.
- Everybody's business-strengthening health systems to improve health outcomes : WHO's framework for action [Internet]. World Health Organization. 2007 [cited 21 december 2021]. Available from: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43918</u>.
- 9. Mate KS, Sifrim ZK, Chalkidou K, Cluzeau F, Cutler D, Kimball M, et al. Improving health system quality in low- and middle-income countries that are expanding health coverage: a framework for insurance. International Journal for Quality in Health Care. 2013;25(5):497-504. doi: 10.1093/intqhc/mzt053.
- 10. Balabanova D, McKee M, Mills A, Walt G, Haines A. What can global health institutions do to help strengthen health systems in low income countries? Health Research Policy and Systems. 2010;8(1):22. doi: 10.1186/1478-4505-8-22.

- 11. Aid and the Millennium Development Goals in Africa. Available from: <u>https://www.wider.unu.edu/publication/aid-and-millennium-development-goals-africa</u>.
- 12. The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015. Available from: <u>https://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015_MDG_Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev_%20(July%201).pdf</u>.
- Capacity-Building supported by the United Nations: some evaluations and some lessons. <u>https://www.un.org/esa/coordination/Capacity Building supported by the UN.pdf</u> [10th April 2022].
- Capacity-Building for Poverty Eradication: Analysis of, and Lessons from, Evaluation of UN System Support to Countries' Efforts. <u>https://www.un.org/esa/coordination/Capacity_Building_for_Poverty_Eradication.pd</u> <u>f</u> [10th April 2022].
- Lafontaine, A., Assessment of Capacity Development Efforts of Other Development Cooperation Agencies. Capacity Development Initiative, GEF-UNDP Strategic Partnership, July 2000. <u>https://unfccc.int/files/cooperation_and_support/capacity_building/application/pdf/un_dpgefstudy.pdf</u> [10th April 2022].
- 16. Capacity Assessment Practice Note: <u>https://www.undp.org/publications/capacity-assessment-practice-note</u> [10th April 2022].
- 17. Smith BJ, Tang KC, Nutbeam D. WHO Health Promotion Glossary: new terms. Health Promot Int. 2006;21(4):340-5. Epub 2006/09/12. doi: 10.1093/heapro/dal033. PubMed PMID: 16963461.
- 18. Capacity Assessment Methodology: Companion Guidance [Internet]. 2018 [cited 23/March/2022]. Available from: <u>https://unsdg.un.org/sites/default/files/UNDG-UNDAF-Companion-Pieces-8-Capacity-Development.pdf</u>.
- Bergeron K, Abdi S, DeCorby K, Mensah G, Rempel B, Manson H. Theories, models and frameworks used in capacity building interventions relevant to public health: a systematic review. BMC Public Health. 2017;17(1):914. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4919-y.
- 20. Capacity Development in Practice: Edited by Jan Ubels, Naa-Aku Acquaye-Baddoo and Alan Fowler. London EC1N 8XA, UK: Earthscan; 2010.
- 21. DeCorby-Watson K, Mensah G, Bergeron K, Abdi S, Rempel B, Manson H. Effectiveness of capacity building interventions relevant to public health practice: a systematic review. BMC Public Health. 2018;18(1):684. doi: 10.1186/s12889-018-5591-6.
- 22. Keogh B, Daly L, Sharek D, De Vries J, McCann E, Higgins A. Sexual health promotion programme: Participants' perspectives on capacity building. Health Education Journal. 2016;75(1):47-60. doi: 10.1177/0017896914563320.

- 23. Ruiz Y, Matos S, Kapadia S, Islam N, Cusack A, Kwong S, et al. Lessons learned from a community-academic initiative: the development of a core competency-based training for community-academic initiative community health workers. Am J Public Health. 2012;102(12):2372-9. Epub 2012/05/19. doi: 10.2105/ajph.2011.300429. PubMed PMID: 22594730; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC3519306.
- Jacobs JA, Duggan K, Erwin P, Smith C, Borawski E, Compton J, et al. Capacity building for evidence-based decision making in local health departments: scaling up an effective training approach. Implement Sci. 2014;9:124. Epub 2014/09/26. doi: 10.1186/s13012-014-0124-x. PubMed PMID: 25253081; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC4180843.
- Roussy V, Thomacos N, Rudd A, Crockett B. Enhancing health-care workers' understanding and thinking about people living with co-occurring mental health and substance use issues through consumer-led training. Health Expect. 2015;18(5):1567-81. Epub 2013/10/15. doi: 10.1111/hex.12146. PubMed PMID: 24118841; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC5060869.
- Murad MH, Coto-Yglesias F, Varkey P, Prokop LJ, Murad AL. The effectiveness of self-directed learning in health professions education: a systematic review. Med Educ. 2010;44(11):1057-68. Epub 2010/10/16. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2923.2010.03750.x. PubMed PMID: 20946476.
- Kegler MC, Redmon PB. Using Technical Assistance to Strengthen Tobacco Control Capacity: Evaluation Findings from the Tobacco Technical Assistance Consortium. Public Health Reports. 2006;121(5):547-56. doi: 10.1177/003335490612100510. PubMed PMID: 16972508.
- 28. Lambraki I, Pieters K, Kernoghan A, Dash D, Brown K, Garcia J. The Program Training and Consultation Centre: An Evaluation of its Technical Assistance Program Waterloo. Ontario; 2015.
- Bazyk S, Demirjian L, LaGuardia T, Thompson-Repas K, Conway C, Michaud P. Building Capacity of Occupational Therapy Practitioners to Address the Mental Health Needs of Children and Youth: A Mixed-Methods Study of Knowledge Translation. The American Journal of Occupational Therapy. 2015;69(6):6906180060p1-p10. doi: 10.5014/ajot.2015.019182.
- Cook DA, Levinson AJ, Garside S, Dupras DM, Erwin PJ, Montori VM. Internetbased learning in the health professions: a meta-analysis. Jama. 2008;300(10):1181-96. Epub 2008/09/11. doi: 10.1001/jama.300.10.1181. PubMed PMID: 18780847.
- 31. Preskill H, Boyle S. Insights into evaluation capacity building: Motivations, strategies, outcomes, and lessons learned. The Canadian Journal of Program Evaluation. 2008;23(3):147.
- Lang JM, Campbell K, Shanley P, Crusto CA, Connell CM. Building Capacity for Trauma-Informed Care in the Child Welfare System: Initial Results of a Statewide Implementation. Child Maltreat. 2016;21(2):113-24. Epub 2016/03/02. doi: 10.1177/1077559516635273. PubMed PMID: 26928410.
- Sibisi ML. African capacity building experience, 1950s–1990s: lessons for South Africa. A Plan B Paper. Department of Agricultural Economics, Michigan State University1993.

- 34. Thomson M, Kentikelenis A, Stubbs T. Structural adjustment programmes adversely affect vulnerable populations: a systematic-narrative review of their effect on child and maternal health. Public Health Reviews. 2017;38(1):13. doi: 10.1186/s40985-017-0059-2.
- 35. Powell B. Africa needs investments, not insanity. Investor Business Daily, June 29. 2005.
- 36. Suar L . Our civil society as instrument of social change. Orissa Rev 61:62–67. 2002.
- 37. Moyo D. Dead aid: why aid is not working and how there is a better way for Africa. Macmillan, Basingstoke. 2009.
- Ado A. Capacity Building in Developing and Emerging Countries: From Mindset Transformation to Promoting Entrepreneurship and Diaspora Involvement. Elie Chrysostome, State University of New York. (2019), Springer Edition. Management international / International Management / Gestion Internacional. 2020;24(3):213-4. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.7202/1072634ar</u>.
- 39. Hradsky, J. Perspectives note: Technical Co-operation for Capacity Development. Perspective Notes on Capacity Development. J. Hradsky, N. Boesen, A. Land et al. Paris, OECD. 2011.
- 40. Mills G . Why Africa is poor: and what Africans can do about it. Penguin, London. 2012.
- 41. Moss, T., Pettersson, G., & van de Walle, N. An aid-institutions paradox? A review essay on aid dependency and state building. CGD Working Paper No. 74. Center for Global Development, Washington, DC. 2006.
- 42. United Nations Development Programme: CAPACITY DEVELOPMENT: A UNDP PRIMER. 2009.
- 43. Goncalo C, Kristina B, Birgitte W, Arne N. Support to Capacity Development– Identifying Good Practice in Swedish Development Cooperation. 2015.
- 44. Ingela Ternström EB, Marina Buch Kristensen, Japhet Makongo, Björn Ternström. Evaluation of Sida's ITP approach for Capacity Development. 2018 Sida62192en.
- 45. The Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency. International Training Programmes [updated March 7, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.sida.se/en/for-partners/international-training-programmes#block-3</u>.
- 46. The United Nations, Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, What are human rights? Available from: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/issues/pages/whatarehumanrights.aspx</u>.
- 47. Starrs AM, Ezeh AC, Barker G, Basu A, Bertrand JT, Blum R, et al. Accelerate progress—sexual and reproductive health and rights for all: report of the Guttmacher–Lancet Commission. The Lancet. 2018;391(10140):2642-92. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30293-9.
- 48. UN Population Fund. Programme of action adopted at the International Conference on Population and Development, Cairo, Sept 5–13, 1994. New York, NY: United Nations Population Fund, 2004.

- 49. UN Population Fund, Center for Reproductive Rights. ICPD and human rights: 20 years of advancing reproductive rights through UN treaty bodies and legal reform. June, 2013. <u>http://www.unfpa.org/</u> publications/icpd-and-human-rights (accessed March 24, 2022).
- 50. United Nations Population Fund: Programme of Action. International Conference on Population and Development. Cairo. September 1994.
- 51. United Nations: Key conference outcomes on population. .
- 52. UN. Beijing declaration and platform for action. New York, NY: United Nations, 1995: 93–97.
- 53. Sachs JD, McArthur JW. The Millennium Project: a plan for meeting the Millennium Development Goals. Lancet (London, England). 2005;365(9456):347-53. Epub 2005/01/25. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(05)17791-5. PubMed PMID: 15664232.
- Glasier A, Gülmezoglu AM, Schmid GP, Moreno CG, Van Look PF. Sexual and reproductive health: a matter of life and death. Lancet (London, England). 2006;368(9547):1595-607. Epub 2006/11/07. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(06)69478-6. PubMed PMID: 17084760.
- 55. UN. Transforming our world: the 2030 agenda for sustainable development. A/RES/70/1. New York, NY: United Nations, 2015.
- 56. Starrs A, Anderson R. Definitions and debates: sexual health and sexual rights. Brown J World Aff 2016; 22: 7–23.
- 57. DIXON A. To build human capital, prioritize women's empowerment. Available from: <u>https://blogs.worldbank.org/africacan/to-build-human-capital-prioritize-womens-empowerment</u>.
- Becker, Gary S. "Health as Human Capital: Synthesis and Extensions." Oxford Economic Papers, vol. 59, no. 3, 2007, pp. 379-410. JSTOR, <u>www.jstor.org/stable/4500116</u>. Accessed 10 Apr. 2022.
- 59. Canning D, Schultz TP. The economic consequences of reproductive health and family planning. Lancet (London, England). 2012;380(9837):165-71. Epub 2012/07/13. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(12)60827-7. PubMed PMID: 22784535.
- 60. The World Bank in Botswana. <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/botswana</u> [10th April 2022].
- 61. United Nations General Assembly. Political declaration of the high-level meeting on universal health coverage political declaration of the high-level meeting on universal health coverage (A/RES/74/2). New York: 2019.
- 62. UNFPA. Sexual and reproductive health and rights: an essential element of universal health coverage. New York: 2019.
- Ravindran TKS, Govender V. Sexual and reproductive health services in universal health coverage: a review of recent evidence from low- and middle-income countries. Sex Reprod Health Matters. 2020;28(2):1779632. Epub 2020/06/13. doi: 10.1080/26410397.2020.1779632. PubMed PMID: 32530387; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC7887992.

- 64. Hepburn JS, Mohamed IS, Ekman B, Sundewall J. Review of the inclusion of SRHR interventions in essential packages of health services in low- and lower-middle income countries. Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters. 2021;29(1):441-52. doi: 10.1080/26410397.2021.1985826.
- 65. Shekh Mohamed I, Hepburn JS, Ekman B, Sundewall J. Inclusion of Essential Universal Health Coverage Services in Essential Packages of Health Services: A Review of 45 Low- and Lower- Middle Income Countries. Health Systems & Reform. 2022;8(1):e2006587. doi: 10.1080/23288604.2021.2006587.
- 66. CESCR. General comment no. 22 on the right to sexual and reproductive health (article 12 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights) [Available from: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/832961</u>]. 2016.
- 67. Cialdini RB, Trost MR. Social influence: Social norms, conformity and compliance. 1998.
- 68. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. Organizational behavior and human decision processes. 1991;50(2):179-211.
- 69. Bicchieri C, Ryan M, Alessandro S. "Social Norms", The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy (Winter 2018 Edition), Edward N. Zalta (ed.), URL = <<u>https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/win2018/entries/social-norms/</u>>.
- 70. Adrienne C, Rimal RN. Social Norms: A Review. Review of Communication Research. 2016;4:1-28.
- 71. Cialdini RB, Kallgren CA, Reno RR. A Focus Theory of Normative Conduct: A Theoretical Refinement and Reevaluation of the Role of Norms in Human Behavior. Advances in Experimental Social Psychology. 1991;24:201-34.
- 72. Hofstede, G., Hofstede, G. J., & Minkov, M. Cultures and organizations: software of the mind : intercultural cooperation and its importance for survival. 3rd ed. New York ; London: McGraw-Hill. 2010.
- 73. Chaiklin, Harris. "Attitudes, Behavior, and Social Practice," The Journal of Sociology & Social Welfare: Vol. 38 : Iss. 1, Article 3. Available at: https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/jssw/vol38/iss1/3. 2011.
- 74. Allport G. Attitudes, in "A Handbook of Social Psychology" (C. Murchinson, Ed.), pp. 798-844. Clark Univ. Press, Worcester, Mass.1935.
- Albarracin D, Shavitt S. Attitudes and Attitude Change. Annual Review of Psychology. 2018;69(1):299-327. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-122216-011911. PubMed PMID: 28841390.
- 76. Clarke GM, Conti S, Wolters AT, Steventon A. Evaluating the impact of healthcare interventions using routine data. BMJ. 2019;365:12239. doi: 10.1136/bmj.12239.
- Key Concepts in Social Research. 2004 2022/03/28. London: SAGE Publications, Ltd. Available from: <u>https://methods.sagepub.com/book/key-concepts-in-social-research</u>.
- 78. World Health Organisation: Evaluation [29/03/2022]. Available from: https://www.who.int/about/what-we-do/evaluation.

- 79. Djulbegovic B. A framework to bridge the gaps between evidence-based medicine, health outcomes, and improvement and implementation science. J Oncol Pract. 2014;10(3):200-2. Epub 2014/05/20. doi: 10.1200/jop.2013.001364. PubMed PMID: 24839282.
- Kellaghan T. Evaluation Research. In: Peterson P, Baker E, McGaw B, editors. International Encyclopedia of Education (Third Edition). Oxford: Elsevier; 2010. p. 150-5.
- 81. Burches E, Burches M. Efficacy, Effectiveness and Efficiency in the Health Care: The Need for an Agreement to Clarify its Meaning. Int Arch Public Health Community Med 4:035. doi.org/10.23937/2643-4512/1710035. 2020.
- Anglemyer A, Horvath HT, Bero L. Healthcare outcomes assessed with observational study designs compared with those assessed in randomized trials. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2014(4). doi: 10.1002/14651858.MR000034.pub2. PubMed PMID: MR000034.
- 83. Capacity development framework. Available from: <u>https://www.fao.org/in-action/water-for-poverty-in-africa/tools-and-methodologies/capacity-development-framework/ru/</u>.
- 84. Bettinghaus EP. Health promotion and the knowledge-attitude-behavior continuum. Preventive Medicine. 1986;15(5):475-91. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-7435(86)90025-3</u>.
- 85. Prochaska JO, DiClemente CC. Transtheoretical therapy: Toward a more integrative model of change. Psychotherapy: theory, research & practice. 1982;19(3):276.
- Pekmezi D, Barbera B, Marcus BH. USING THE TRANSTHEORETICAL MODEL TO PROMOTE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY. ACSM's Health & Fitness Journal. 2010;14(4):8-13. doi: 10.1249/FIT.0b013e3181e37e11. PubMed PMID: 00135124-201007000-00006.
- Laxminarayan R, Mills AJ, Breman JG, Measham AR, Alleyne G, Claeson M, et al. Advancement of global health: key messages from the Disease Control Priorities Project. Lancet (London, England). 2006;367(9517):1193-208. Epub 2006/04/18. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(06)68440-7. PubMed PMID: 16616562.
- 88. Investing in Sexual and Reproductive Health in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/investing-sexual-and-reproductive-health-low-and-middle-income-countries</u>.
- 89. UNICEF (The United Nations Children's Fund). Progress for children: A world fit for children: Statistical review. New York: UNICEF; 2007.
- 90. Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on the US Commitment to Global Health. The US Commitment to Global Health: Recommendations for the New Administration. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US); 2009. Progress in global health can be achieved now. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK32625/.

- 91. Sharrow D, Hug L, You D, Alkema L, Black R, Cousens S, et al. Global, regional, and national trends in under-5 mortality between 1990 and 2019 with scenario-based projections until 2030: a systematic analysis by the UN Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation. The Lancet Global Health. 2022;10(2):e195-e206. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(21)00515-5.
- 92. Universal Health Coverage. In: World Health Organization [website]. Geneva: WHO (https://www.who.int/health-topics/universal-health-coverage#tab=tab_1,

accessed 8 April 2022).

- 93. ITP in Sexual and reprocutive Health and Rights [Internet]. [cited 17th November 2021]. Available from: <u>https://training.sida.se/ITP/activities/activitydetails_ext.aspx?inapp=1&id=34®io_nid=0&cityid=0&fromdate=&todate</u>=.
- 94. Lund University. Degrees and academic credits [updated 18 May 2021]. https://www.lunduniversity.lu.se/admissions/study-lund-university/degrees-andacademic-credits].
- 95. Dahlgren L, Emmelin M, Hällgren Graneheim U, Sahlén K-G, Winkvist A. Qualitative methodology for international public health. 3 ed. Umeå: Umeå universitet; 2019 2019. 182 p.
- 96. Graneheim UH, Lindgren BM, Lundman B. Methodological challenges in qualitative content analysis: A discussion paper. Nurse Educ Today. 2017;56:29-34. Epub 2017/06/27. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2017.06.002. PubMed PMID: 28651100.
- Graneheim UH, Lundman B. Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. Nurse Educ Today. 2004;24(2):105-12. Epub 2004/02/11. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2003.10.001. PubMed PMID: 14769454.
- Association WM. WMA Declaration of Helsinki- Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects Online: WMA; 2017 [12th April 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethicalprinciples-for-medical-research-involving-human-subjects/</u>.
- 99. Santhya KG, Jejeebhoy SJ. Sexual and reproductive health and rights of adolescent girls: Evidence from low- and middle-income countries. Global Public Health. 2015;10(2):189-221. doi: 10.1080/17441692.2014.986169.
- Buller AM, Schulte MC. Aligning human rights and social norms for adolescent sexual and reproductive health and rights. Reproductive health matters. 2018;26(52):38-45. doi: 10.1080/09688080.2018.1542914.
- 101. ippf.org: What's the impact of the global gag rule? [Internet] London: International Planned Parenthood Federation. Available from: <u>https://www.ippf.org/resource/whats-impact-global-gag-rule</u>.
- Walt G, Gilson L. Reforming the health sector in developing countries: the central role of policy analysis. Health policy and planning. 1994;9(4):353-70. Epub 1994/11/04. doi: 10.1093/heapol/9.4.353. PubMed PMID: 10139469.
- Cislaghi B, Heise L. Theory and practice of social norms interventions: eight common pitfalls. Globalization and Health. 2018;14(1):83. doi: 10.1186/s12992-018-0398-x.

- 104. Nguyen G, Costenbader E, Plourde KF, Kerner B, Igras S. Scaling-up Normative Change Interventions for Adolescent and Youth Reproductive Health: An Examination of the Evidence. J Adolesc Health. 2019;64(4S):S16-S30. Epub 2019/03/20. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.01.004. PubMed PMID: 30914164.
- 105. Costenbader E, Cislaghi B, Clark CJ, Hinson L, Lenzi R, McCarraher DR, et al. Social Norms Measurement: Catching up With Programs and Moving the Field Forward. J Adolesc Health. 2019;64(4S):S4-S6. Epub 2019/03/20. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.01.001. PubMed PMID: 30914167.
- 106. Miller DT, Prentice DA. Changing Norms to Change Behavior. Annual Review of Psychology. 2016;67(1):339-61. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-010814-015013. PubMed PMID: 26253542.
- 107. McGuire W J. The nature of attitudes and attitude change, in, "Handbook of Social Psychology" (G. Lindzey and E. Aronson, (Eds.). Vol. 3, 2nd ed., pp. 136-314. Addison-Wesley, Reading, Mass.1969.
- 108. McGuire W J. Attitude change: The information processing paradigm. in "Experimental Social Psychology" (C. G. McClintock, Ed.). Holt, Rinehart and Winston, New York. 1972.
- 109. Fishbein M., and Ajzen I. "Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research." Addison-Wesley, Reading, Mass. 1975.
- 110. Fishbein M. Attitude and the prediction of behavior, in "Readings in Attitude Theory and Measurement (M. Fishbein, Ed.), pp. 477-490. Wiley, New York.1967.
- 111. Fishbein M. The prediction of behavior from attitudinal variables, in "Advances in Communication Research" (C. D. Mortenson and K. K. Sereno, Eds.), pp. 3-31. Harper & Row, New York.1967.
- 112. Genner S, Süss D. Socialization as Media Effect. 2017.
- 113. Evaluation of Sida's ITP approach for Capacity Development Final report [Internet]. 2018. Available from: www.Sida.se/publications.
- 114. Jia S, Williamson C. AID, POLICIES, AND GROWTH: WHY SO MUCH CONFUSION?: AID, POLICIES, and GROWTH. Contemporary Economic Policy. 2019;37. doi: 10.1111/coep.12418.
- 115. Dollar D, Levin V. The increasing selectivity of foreign aid, 1984–2003. World development. 2006;34(12):2034-46.
- 116. Easterly W, Pfutze T. Where Does the Money Go? Best and Worst Practices in Foreign Aid. Journal of Economic Perspectives. 2008;22(2):29-52. doi: 10.1257/jep.22.2.29.
- 117. Bank W. Review of World Bank Conditionality. World Bank; 2005.
- 118. The SAGE Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods. 2008 2022/04/16. Thousand Oaks
- Thousand Oaks, California: SAGE Publications, Inc. Available from: <u>https://sk.sagepub.com/reference/research</u>.
- 119. A Practical Introduction to In-Depth Interviewing. 2015 2022/04/16. 55 City Road, London: SAGE Publications Ltd. Available from: <u>https://methods.sagepub.com/book/a-practical-introduction-to-in-depth-interviewing</u>.

- Gubrium J.F. and Holstein, J.A. 'Active interviewing', in J.F. Gubrium and J.A. Holstein (eds), Postmodern Interviewing. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE. pp. 67–80. 2003.
- 121. Malterud K, Siersma VD, Guassora AD. Sample Size in Qualitative Interview Studies: Guided by Information Power. Qual Health Res. 2016;26(13):1753-60. Epub 2015/11/29. doi: 10.1177/1049732315617444. PubMed PMID: 26613970.
- 122. Barnett AG, van der Pols JC, Dobson AJ. Regression to the mean: what it is and how to deal with it. International Journal of Epidemiology. 2004;34(1):215-20. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyh299.
- 123. Krumpal, I., Determinants of social desirability bias in sensitive surveys: a literature review. Quality & Quantity. 47(4): p. 2025-2047. 2013.
- 124. Ley P. Quantitative aspects of psychological assessment: An introduction. 1972.
- 125. Watkins MW. Exploratory Factor Analysis: A Guide to Best Practice. Journal of Black Psychology. 2018;44(3):219-46. doi: 10.1177/0095798418771807.
- 126. Dennick. MTaR. Making Sense of Cronbach's Alpha. . International Journal of Medical Education. 2011;2:53-55 Editorial.
- 127. Streiner DL, Norman GR, Cairney J. Health measurement scales: a practical guide to their development and use: Oxford University Press, USA; 2015.
- 128. Song M-K, Lin F-C, Ward SE, Fine JP. Composite variables: when and how. Nurs Res. 2013;62(1):45-9. doi: 10.1097/NNR.0b013e3182741948. PubMed PMID: 23114795.
- Moller HJ. Self-rating scales. In: Alexopoulos G, Kasper S, Möller H-J, Moreno C, editors. Guide to Assessment Scales in Major Depressive Disorder. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2014. p. 23-34.
- 130. Encyclopedia of Survey Research Methods. 2008. doi: 10.4135/9781412963947.
- Burchett HED, Kneale D, Blanchard L, Thomas J. When assessing generalisability, focusing on differences in population or setting alone is insufficient. Trials. 2020;21(1):286. doi: 10.1186/s13063-020-4178-6.
- Panadero E. A Review of Self-regulated Learning: Six Models and Four Directions for Research. Front Psychol. 2017;8:422. Epub 2017/05/16. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00422. PubMed PMID: 28503157; PubMed Central PMCID: PMCPMC5408091.